MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

 SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 4, 2001



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman


Lon K. Howell, Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Colonel Charles H. Gibson





Brindley B. Pieters

Sandra S. Glenn





Kenneth W. Wright

ABSENT:


Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.




Jeffrey C. Triplett

STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive VP & Chief Operating Officer


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance




Ray Wise, Vice President of Aviation & Marketing


Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

John Shanley, SAA ARFF





Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, City of Sanford

Bob Stroup, AOPA

Kevin Spolski

Mike Loader, Royal Support

Bill Lutrick, PBS&J

Flormari Blackburn, Law Engineering

J. Pendergast, Jerry’s

1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 8:35 a.m.

Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, City of Sanford, and Bob Stroup, AOPA, and Aviation Safety Council, FAA.

Chairman Miller invited Bob Stroup to make a special presentation.

Bob Stroup presented a letter of appreciation to Airport Fire Chief John Shanley and Battalion Fire Chief Dan Folsom for their presentation to the Aviation Safety Seminar.

Bob Stroup expressed appreciation on behalf of the Federal Aviation Administration, the Orlando Flight Standards District Office (FISDO 15), and the FAA Safety Center in Lakeland for the presentation made by Chief Shanley and Battalion Chief Folsom on “Aviation Safety Education Seminar and Live Demonstration” during the annual “Aircraft Rescue & Firefighting Operations & Communications Seminar held on July 5, 2001.  He further advised Chief Shanley had been working with the FAA and the control tower to achieve a land emergency frequency, and it had been established.

Bob Stroup further advised there were approximately 30,000 members in this FISDO, more than in the Southeast Region, and it was rated number 1 in the U.S.  The safety programs that are put on at Sanford have shown throughout the nation that safety and those who attend the programs have less instance of accident.  The program is held on the first Thursday of the month from 7:00 to 9:00 p.m.  

Chairman Miller advised Bob Stroup had been overwhelmed by comments he received regarding the presentation by the Airport Fire Department.  On behalf of the Board and all, Chairman Miller expressed thanks and appreciation of efforts by the Airport Fire Department in their presentation.

Bob Stroup advised his safety group was currently meeting in facilities at StarPort, but due to noise and the number of attendees he was looking for a larger meeting place.  He had spoken with Jack Dow regarding use of the Vigilante Conference Room and had received clearance for use of that space.  He further advised that the Airport was a sponsor and received exposure on every flier his safety group sent out.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

MONDAY, AUGUST 13, 2001, AND THE MEETING IN JOINT SESSION

 WITH THE CITY OF SANFORD HELD ON MONDAY, AUGUST 27, 2001
Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting held on Monday, August 13, 2001, and the Meeting in Joint Session with the City of Sanford held on Monday, August 27, 2001.

Motion passed.

3.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
Consider approval of amendment to FDOT Public Transportation JPA Number 4088311 94 01 for purchase and installation of Precision Approach Path Indicators (PAPI)

FDOT has made internal administrative modifications to their grant processes that will provide more efficient project management by the SAA.  These changes will no longer require FDOT review of construction plans, specifications, contract documents, and third party contracts, which in the past have been lengthy and cumbersome processes.  In lieu of this, they will require the SAA to provide written certifications that we have met the various statutory requirements relative to the specific project.  The amendment includes the above changes to a pre-existing grant agreement.  We will be making similar amendments to other project agreements once FDOT sends us the paperwork.  

Staff recommended approval of the amendment and authorization for execution.

B.
Consider approval of FAA Lease Number DTFA06-01-L-03674 for the Automated Surface Observation System (ASOS)

Ownership of the ASOS has transferred from the US Department of Commerce to the FAA, and the FAA has prepared a lease agreement for the site upon which the system is located.  Term of the lease is annual, with an automatic renewal each year until September 30, 2016.  There is no monetary consideration in the form of rent to the SAA since the Federal Government has assumed the full cost of establishment, operation, and maintenance of the facilities, as well as weather services to the flying public.

Staff recommended approval.
C.
 Consider approval of annual appointments to SANAC

1. The term of office for three members of the Sanford Aviation Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) expires in October 2001.  James Wilkes of Lake Mary, Jack Taylor of Seminole County, and David Johnson of Sanford were all appointed to fill the uncompleted terms of their predecessors who moved away or otherwise were unable to complete their original terms.  All three are interested in continuing on SANAC and have been very helpful in working toward solutions to aircraft generated noise problems at the Airport.

Staff recommended that the Chairman sign re-appointment letters for James Wilkes, Jack Taylor, and David Johnson to SANAC for four-year terms of membership.

2. The President of SANAC is a member of the committee and appointed by the Authority to serve a one-year term of office.  Wes Pennington has been president of SANAC since committee inception in 1996, and has served the Airport and his community with distinction.  Mr. Pennington is interested in continuing as committee president.

Staff recommended that the Chairman sign a re-appointment letter for Wes Pennington for one additional year as President of SANAC.

D.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-22 with Broadway Services for Building 13

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-22 with Broadway Services for Building 13, located at 2885 Mellonville Avenue.  The term is for three (3) years.  The lease consists of 1,960 square feet at $4.50 per square foot.  The annual rent is $8,820.00; the monthly rent is $786.45, effective September 1, 2001.

E.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-23 with Mark J. Riordan for Building 300N

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-23 with Mark J. Riordan, for Building 300N, located at 3104 Rudder Circle.  The term is for one (1) year.  The lease consists of 1,309 square feet at $4.584 per square foot.  The annual rent is $6,000.00; the monthly rent is $500.00, effective September 1, 2001.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through E.

Counsel clarified one thing on Item D.  The lease is actually with the individual (Lou Broderick) who owns the sole proprietorship, not with Broadway Services.  The Board would be approving the lease as being with Lou Broderick DBA Broadway Services.

Motion passed.
4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A.
Consider approval of hiring of Administrative Assistant in the Administration Department

President Dale advised this new position had been approved in the FY 2002 Budget, but we are seeking the Board’s approval to fill the position prior to October 1st so that we can get started on the extensive task of organizing the contracts, leases, and other files related to the reorganization of our staff.  The financial impact on the current year budget would be negligible since there are several unfilled positions in the Operations and Maintenance Departments at the present time.  Diane Crews had interviewed and would hire Laurie Littleton to fill the position of records management.  He further advised Laurie Littleton had planned a family vacation on September 20th and it was agreed that she could take time for that vacation without pay.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve filling the administrative position for records management to begin September 10, 2001, at a starting salary of $20,000.

Motion passed.

B.
Consider approval of task order for work related to fuel spill on International Terminal Apron

President Dale advised on July 30, 2001, a large fuel spill occurred on the aircraft ramp near Gate 4, apparently due to a failed gasket on a fueling vehicle.  It is estimated that approximately 40-100 gallons of jet fuel spilled onto the ramp.  Some of the fuel made its way into the stormwater drainage system, and was captured downstream at the outfall by the retention pond.  It is evident that some fuel may have migrated into expansion joints and voids at concrete component boundaries.  We are advertising for bids for the reconstruction project of the International Ramp, and we will open bids on September 20th.  We would like to conduct a limited site assessment report of this area prior to beginning construction work on this project so that we will know the scope of any underground contamination and what remediation, if any, is necessary.  We are obtaining proposals from testing firms to do an expedited assessment at an estimated cost of less than $50,000.  We anticipate the cost will be eligible for grant reimbursement of up to 90% since the work is essential to enable the ramp project to continue.  The task order may need to be handled as a subcontract through PBS&J or HNTB in order to maintain grant eligibility.  This will be determined after consultation with the FAA and FDOT.

Approval was recommended for the additional work and authorization for execution of related documents at a not-to-exceed amount of $50,000.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion regarding responsibility for cost of clean up of the fuel spill.

President Dale advised SwissPort did the fueling under contract with TBI.  The Authority billed TBI for costs incurred thus far on the fuel spill.  Depending on the outcome of test costs related to the spill, TBI would be billed.

Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Pieters, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the task order for work related to the fuel spill on the International Terminal Apron not to exceed $50,000 with routine financial accountability.

Motion passed.

5.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale reported on the following:

President Dale advised the DRC Policy written in 1998 needed to be re-written.  He proposed clarifying the policy that the DRC is not a voting committee, but rather is advisory in nature only.  He would bring the re-written policy back to the Board for approval in October.  The City’s PRC is the committee that rules the roost on permitting.  We do not have a DRC that is approving plans for permitting, that is for the City to do.  The City will require a letter from the President of the Airport authorizing construction of a project before they will proceed with their PRC.   

Discussion ensued regarding attendance at DRC meetings by the Chairman and one or more Board Member and public noticing of meetings.  

President Dale advised he had some concern about the Authority’s leases, a number of which are on a month-to-month basis.  He advised he would like to have an official policy that we try to have twelve month leases and limit the number of month-to-month leases.  We have leases that are usually for twelve months and then when they expire they automatically go to month-to-month leases when the tenant is at sufferance.  That causes many problems.  He would like an official policy that once a lease expires the tenant signs another twelve month lease.  If they refuse to do so we would get someone in the premises that will sign a twelve month lease.  He proposed writing a policy to that effect to bring back to the Board for approval at a later meeting.  

Chairman Miller advised his feeling was that it would be good to have a policy, however, he would like the Board to see a it in writing prior to approval.  When the Board approves a policy, it should be in writing.  He asked the Board if anyone had a problem with the President drafting a policy.

Direction was given for President Dale to draft a policy and bring it back to the Board for approval.

President Dale advised the Authority’s rental properties were in a bad state of repair.  He advised the Authority was going to have to do more in the way of maintenance of properties.  Expenses for improvements on properties can be recouped by increasing rental rates on those properties.  The Authority’s Maintenance Department recently did a good job on improvements on one of the duplexes of which there are four as well as four houses.  He further advised it is not just residential property that is in a state of disrepair.  We are going to have to put maintenance of buildings on a priority basis every year for preventive maintenance.

Chairman Miller advised that was one of the items in the job description of the President.

President Dale advised he would like the Board’s permission to pursue building a mini storage facility on the Airport.  He would come back to the Board with ideas for financing and feasibility.  

President Dale advised he wanted to proceed with an incubator project.  The City, County and the Airport Authority had seed money for a project of this kind.  He had plans from Dennis Dolgner at the Port of Sanford.  It could also be pursued through the CVBD.  The City would have to be the sponsor and he had been working with the City Manager on some ideas.  He thought the project could be brought about this year.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding the Scott Ronning hangar project.

Discussion regarding delinquencies. 


Foreign Trade Zone application approved as submitted making it one of the 

largest FTZ’s in the state


Emergency overlay project completion on time and in budget

6.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White reported on the following:


TOPS Application Submitted


Pan Am Hangar Project


T-hangar and Executive Hangar Project


Update on legislative funding requests


Parking Garage Phase 1


Roll over of $1,500,000 from the $8.3 million dollar FDOT Grant


Environmental Clean-up $1.3 million


1992 Loan Conversion of $1.5 million (originally $3 million)

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by President Dale regarding the following:


Brownfield Funding for Environmental Cleanup (exempts petroleum)


LUST Program

Board Member Wright suggested contacting Arnold Gibbs at Universal Engineering regarding the LUST Program Funding.  Universal has a very active department in underground storage tanks, petroleum related matters, and the LUST Program.

7.
TBI REPORT
TBI President Larry Gouldthorpe reported on the following:


ACI Calendar 2000 Passenger Statistics indicating SFB as fastest growing in US 

among airports with one half million or more passengers indicating an average annual growth rate of  23.4%


July 2001Traffic up 23%


Parking Lot Shuttle Operating under contract with Coach USA


TBI New Handicap Equipped 12 Passenger Van with room for luggage expected 

to arrive within 30 days and would be marked as Orlando Sanford Airport Parking Lot Shuttle


Parking Lot Fees in Short Term (Lot A) to begin this week


Parking for Board Members unchanged


Mayor will be able to park, pull a ticket, and staff will validate ticket

President Dale advised he needed some kind of space where people from the City or County who come to meetings like DRC could park without charge.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn advising it sounded like parking at places like MetroPlan whereby people attending meetings would have their parking tickets validated by someone on staff.

TBI President Gouldthorpe advised there would be a number of people at the Authority staff level that would have validation privilege.

President Dale advised he would have Ann get with TBI and work it out.

Expansion of Long Term Parking (Lob B) to be mobilized within 10 days

and would create 207 spaces with 13 bus stations

Discussion regarding St. Johns River Water Management District permitting for the expansion.


Review of winter schedules indicating a downward turn of 10 to 15%


Major Latin American Conference in Miami (Lacumbre)


Vacation Express Program start date December 21, 2001 


Orlando Air Link – Small Part 135 Operator to offer scheduled charter service to 

other Florida cities and the Bahamas utilizing a Chieftain Navajo (9 pax)

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding delay of a Pan Am Flight for one hour on the runway due to a blown tire.

President Larry Gouldthorpe advised he would follow-up on the reason for the delay.

Discussion regarding tours of the Airport.

8.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:


Land Acquisition Up-date

Discussion by President Dale regarding aviation development and extension of the general aviation runway to 6,700 or 7,000 feet.


DRC issues with Hill Dermaceuticals

Counsel advised he wanted to comment for the record on the DRC and the issue that is materializing with Hill Dermaceuticals.  Hill Dermaceuticals relocated from Orlando Executive Airport to Sanford Airport in 1995/1996.  The Authority was able to get them some grant money and did some road redesign in their location to allow them to drive straight in from Wylly to their facility.  The Board approved an agreement back then that basically gave Hill Dermaceuticals two options or rights of  first refusal to expand their facility.  In 1998 they elected to exercise their right to expand as to one half of the first option parcel.  He thought Hill Dermaceuticals was in the process at this time of taking the balance of that first option parcel.   There is still one more parcel to the west of the Hill Dermaceutical facility that they have a right of first refusal on.  What the President earlier referred to is that the DRC indicated in a meeting that they would leave the road, Wylly Avenue, open, when in fact, the agreement that the Board approved says that if we have a proposed tenant who wants that west parcel and Hill Dermaceuticals does not take it, then Hill Dermaceuticals has to do something to gain access to the facility called a southerly connector road in order to gain other access to their building because Wylly in theory would be closed down.  Just for the record, the Board set up the DRC as an advisory committee to assist tenants and to protect the Board and the Airport so that there was some technical feedback on construction projects that were up and coming.  For Hill Dermaceuticals to believe that what went on at any DRC meeting is the action of this Board is an incorrect assumption.  The Authority will be proceeding with Hill Dermaceuticals under the agreements that we have with them.  We plan to stick with the deal that was made in 1995 and was never changed in 1998 when they did their first expansion.  

Discussion ensued.

President Dale pointed out the location of the Hill Dermaceutical facility and advised they have two parcels under option, three with the parcel that they split in half.   He had found out that there was enough property to construct the second addition Hill is proposing so they do not have to lease the second portion.  However, Hill has decided that they are going to build a retention pond that is big enough to add an additional 10,000 feet.  They are in the process of permitting a retention pond large enough for 30,000 square feet, 10,000 for what they have already built, 20,000 for what they propose to build.  The retention pond will also be on property they lease, however, it will pop off and discharge on property they do not lease.  He had been in discussion with staff and the Airport’s engineering consultant as to why we would do that.  The application had already been sent to the SJRWMD for permitting, it was signed, and would go before that board on September 11, 2001.  PBS&J had indicated that it did not matter.  He had terse discussions with our consulting engineers about not wanting that to happen again unless it came to the Authority Board for approval, and that our consultants should never be involved working for our tenants.  The area being discussed is a prime area for construction of hangars fronting on the taxiway and other aviation related businesses.  The lease with Hill Dermaceuticals requires that when someone comes along to lease property in this area for a hangar or whatever that Hill Dermaceuticals would build a new southerly connector road into their parcel.  Hill Dermaceuticals advised they had written a  letter in 1995 advising that they had no intention of doing that and the Board changed that policy, someone told them it had been changed…so he would be bringing that situation to a head.  He could not find anything where the Board had changed the fact that the lease requires them to build a new southerly access to their facility.  The Authority cannot build hangars in that area with Wylly Avenue servicing the Hill Dermaceuticals facility.   The southerly connector cannot be constructed if Hill Dermaceuticals is allowed to construct the retention pond.

President Dale advised he would be meeting with Airport Counsel after the meeting to put Hill Dermaceuticals on notice of the facts.  

Discussion continued.

9.
LIAISON REPORTS
City Manager VanDerworp advised he would come to the Airport Authority Board in January or February 2002 and present the City Master Plan.  He would need about 20 minutes on the agenda to present it.

10.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Nothing to report other than to remind everyone to please vote.

11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING (October 2, 2001) 

12.
ADJOURNMENT

Discussion regarding elimination of crossing guards in front of the terminal.

President Dale advised we will eliminate the crossing guards effective October 1, 2001.  He further advised we would also be eliminating the guards in guard shacks on both guard shack B and Gate 5.  The one at Parking Lot B would be predicated on a grant approval for the new technological security system on the west side of the terminal.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:00 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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